
Agenda Item B.17
CONSENT CALENDAR

Meeting Date: June 18, 2019

TO: Mayor and Councilmembers

FROM: Vyto Adomaitis, Neighborhood Services and Public Safety Director

CONTACT: Jaime A. Valdez, Senior Project Manager

SUBJECT: Foodbank Lease at 27 South La Patera Lane

RECOMMENDATION:

Authorize the City Manager to enter into Commercial Lease Agreement No. 2019-__ with 
the Foodbank of Santa Barbara County at 27 South La Patera Lane in an amount not to 
exceed $1.00 in rent, plus associated marginal utility costs with the term of agreement 
expiring on June 18, 2020 (Attachment 1). 

BACKGROUND:

On March 14, 2019 the Foodbank of Santa Barbara County (Foodbank) sent a letter 
requesting assistance with what they considered an unexpected, significant, and short-
term need for food storage capacity (Attachment 2). The letter outlines how the City’s 
building at 27 South La Patera Lane is the only viable option they identified that could 
meet their unique needs. Specifically, the building’s compartmentalized setup has a 
space that meets their needs in terms of square footage (approximately 3,700 sf) with 
secure access, loading facilities, and climate control capability. The space is referred to 
as Warehouse ST1, or the Annex.

The City Council met in Closed Session on April 16th to discuss the March 14th request.
Staff was directed to first confirm if another potential tenant for the building that had 
previously expressed interest desired to proceed with a lease. The potential tenant 
confirmed that they would not be pursuing the leasing of space at 27 South La Patera 
Lane, opening the door for the Foodbank as a possible tenant. In late April of 2019, Staff 
discussed with the Foodbank potential terms for a lease agreement including any 
payment of rent and duration of the lease.

On May 3, 2019 the Foodbank sent a follow-up letter clarifying their request and short-
term need for food storage capacity (Attachment 3). The City Council met in Closed 
Session on May 7th to discuss the May 3rd Foodbank letter. Council directed staff to bring 
an item to a public meeting to consider leasing the Annex space to the Foodbank as 
outlined in the Commercial Lease (Attachment 1). 
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DISCUSSION:

The 27 South La Patera Lane building is currently vacant, and the property is slated to 
become the Goleta Train Depot Project in the coming years. In the meantime, the City is 
limited as to what leasing arrangements it could pursue given the constrained window of 
availability to potential lessees.

The City’s willingness to offer a $1 per year lease is largely symbolic and intended to 
provide a public benefit as the Foodbank is the primary provider of food resources in the
area to those in need during disasters. In addition to the $1 per year lease, the Foodbank
would pay for its marginal use in utilities and security as well as pay for any direct costs 
germane to their operations (pest control, minor internal modifications such as temporary 
racks, etc.).

There is precedent for government agencies allowing the Foodbank to use public 
facilities/property. The Foodbank currently leases both its North County and South County 
warehouses from the County of Santa Barbara for $1 per year. Those lease agreements 
recognize the quasi-government function the Foodbank plays in feeding our community’s 
most vulnerable populations as well as the direct government function of preparing for 
and responding to disasters.

ALTERNATIVES:

The City Council is under no obligation to lease the Annex portion of 27 South La Patera 
Lane to the Foodbank or any other entity. It could choose to pursue other leasing 
arrangements or keep that portion of the building vacant.

FISCAL IMPACTS:

The Commercial Lease requires the requires the Foodbank to pay for its marginal share 
of utilities (above and beyond the baseline charges currently paid by the City). The City 
would receive $1.00 in actual rent from the Foodbank during the one-year lease term. 

Legal Review By: Approved By:

___________________             ___________________    
Michael Jenkins Michelle Greene
City Attorney            City Manager
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ATTACHMENTS:

1. Commercial Lease Agreement between the City of Goleta and the Foodbank of Santa 
Barbara County at 27 South La Patera Lane

2. Foodbank of Santa Barbara County letter requesting assistance with food storage 
needs, dated March 15, 2019

3. Foodbank of Santa Barbara County letter clarifying request for assistance with food 
storage needs, dated May 3, 2019
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ATTACHMENT 1 
 

Commercial Lease Agreement between the City of Goleta and the Foodbank of 
Santa Barbara County at 27 South La Patera Lane 
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ATTACHMENT 2 
 

Foodbank of Santa Barbara County letter requesting assistance with food storage 
needs, dated March 15, 2019 
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March 15, 2019 
 
Michelle Greene, City Manager 
City of Goleta 
130 Cremona Drive, Suite B 
Goleta, CA 93117  
 
Dear Ms. Greene, 
 
I am writing to ask for your assistance in exploring a potential partnership between the 
Foodbank of Santa Barbara County and the City of Goleta to help address a time-sensitive, 
unexpected, significant, and short-term need for food storage capacity in our community. 
 
The need for additional food storage capacity relates to unexpected distributions of excess 
food from the US Department of Agriculture’s “Tariff Mitigation Offerings” program.  
Through this government program, these valuable nonperishable food items will significantly 
benefit the more than 200,000 residents in Santa Barbara County who depend on the 
Foodbank for nutritious food, including the more than 10,500 residents of the Goleta Valley 
who are served by the Foodbank each year.  
 
This additional food will also help to significantly enhance our community’s preparedness for 
disasters.  The Foodbank is the primary provider of food resources to those in need during 
disasters.  However, the Foodbank’s existing warehouse space in South County is too small to 
store the food necessary to feed the community in cases where we become isolated by 
closures of Highways 101 and 154.  This ongoing threat to our community would, at least 
partially and temporarily, be addressed by finding the capacity to store this food in South 
County. 

 
The Foodbank has been exploring a number of options for additional food storage capacity, 
including communications with your staff team in the Department of Neighborhood Services 
and Public Safety. Specifically, working with your team we have explored the possibility of 
using a small portion of the old Direct Relief International (DRI) warehouse which currently 
stands empty in anticipation of the development of a new train station depot project.  
 
With this letter, we are pleased to submit this official request to formally explore this 
option with the City of Goleta.  
 
The old DRI warehouse is the only viable option we have uncovered during our extensive 
search for solutions to the temporary need for additional warehouse space.  Specifically, this 
warehouse meets all of our key criteria for a viable short-term solution: 
• Adequate storage capacity: (~3,700 sq. ft. & ceiling heights allowing stacking of pallets)  
• Availability for at least one year 
• Loading dock and truck access for delivery 
• Insulation/ventilation necessary to protect nonperishable food items from weather 

extremes 
• Ability to access the warehouse fairly regularly during normal business hours (7 AM-4 

PM) with estimated deliveries 2-3 times per week and Foodbank transfers occurring 
each business day; warehouse staff will need to come and go depending on scheduling 

19



 
While the cost of rent for this unexpected need is not included in the Foodbank’s annual budget, we are 
confident that we will be able to cover any incidental or direct costs tied to our use of the building. This 
would include expenses such as utilities, security, pest control, minor internal modifications such as 
temporary racks, etc. There is precedent for government agencies allowing the Foodbank to use public 
facilities/property.  The Foodbank currently leases both its North County and South County warehouses 
from the County of Santa Barbara for one-dollar a year.  These lease agreements recognize the quasi-
government function the Foodbank plays in feeding our community’s most vulnerable populations as well 
as the direct government function of preparing for and responding to disasters.  

 
If the Foodbank’s use of the old DRI warehouse is deemed viable for meeting this community need, we 
respectfully request that the City consider a short-term lease agreement with terms similar to those that 
we have with the County as described above. In consultation with your City Attorney, we would be sure to 
secure the insurance coverage and provide proper indemnifications necessary to fully protect the City from 
any liability related to our use of the building. 

 
Finally, we recognize that this building is at the center of a major and very time-sensitive effort to create an 
exciting and valuable community asset in the City.  Your staff team has made clear that any potential use of 
the building in the short-term can in no way impede with the processing of that development project.  We 
are fully confident that our temporary use of a small and already sectioned off portion of the building foot 
print will not present challenges to these larger City goals. 

 
In closing, on behalf of the Foodbank’s Board of Directors, staff, and the people we serve across Santa 
Barbara County, I would like to thank you and the City for considering this request for support.  I would also 
like to share our deepest appreciation for your excellent and highly responsive staff team who have helped 
us determine the proper process through which to facilitate consideration of this request. 

 
Please let me know if you need additional information to support the City’s consideration of this request. I 
look forward to working with you and the City on this and other issues in the future. 

 
Sincerely, 

 
 
 

Erik Talkin, Executive Director  
Foodbank of Santa Barbara County 
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ATTACHMENT 3 
 

Foodbank of Santa Barbara County letter clarifying request for assistance with food 
storage needs, dated May 3, 2019 
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May 3, 2019 
 
Michelle Greene, City Manager 
City of Goleta 
130 Cremona Drive, Suite B 
Goleta, CA 93117  
 
Dear Ms. Greene, 
 
We deeply appreciate the time and energy that you and your staff team have devoted to our 
March 15, 2019 request for assistance in meeting our community’s need for short-term food 
storage for vulnerable populations facing food insecurity in Goleta and Santa Barbara County.   
 
We also very much appreciate the City Council’s interest in helping meet this community 
need by exploring the possibility of allowing Foodbank to use the old Direct Relief 
International warehouse for short-term storage of food for hungry people.  I am writing this 
letter in response to a question posed by staff about Foodbank’s ability to pay for use of the 
warehouse.  
 
As I shared in my March 15 letter (attached), the need for additional food storage is not one 
we expected when we created Foodbank’s budget for the year.  The need came about as a 
result of surprise shipments of excess food from the federal government.  As a nonprofit, we 
run a very lean operation and depend on charitable contributions for our ongoing operations.  
While we have been fully confident in our ability to cover any direct costs for use of the old 
DRI warehouse, we had hoped that the City would allow our use rent-free.  This use of 
government resources to address food insecurity and hunger among local residents is 
consistent with long-standing agreements with the County of Santa Barbara, which allows 
Foodbank to use their land at the cost of $1 per year on two properties: an 11,000 square 
foot warehouse on Hollister, and a 30,000 square foot warehouse in North County.   
 
Recognizing the City’s desire to earn revenue from our use of this asset, we propose that 
Foodbank pay $5,000 per year in rent for use of the smaller warehouse space in the back 
portion of the building.  We request that the City allow that use for at least two years. 
 
Thank you again for the attention you and your staff have devoted to this request and the 
City Council’s consideration. The City’s partnership would significantly enhance our ability to 
support the more than 200,000 Santa Barbara County residents served by the Foodbank, 
including the more than 10,500 residents served in the Goleta Valley.  
 
Sincerely, 

  
 
 

Erik Talkin, Executive Director  
Foodbank of Santa Barbara County 
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